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10th September 2007

Dear Sir/Madam, 

CONSULTATION ON DRAFT SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT ON BALANCE OF DWELLINGS

Introduction

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on your council’s draft supplementary planning document. As you might expect given that it will impact severely on the housebuilders who operate in Oxford, HBF has a number of concerns on the content of the document and the process by which these policy requirements are being introduced. HBF does not dispute that there is a very serious housing problem in Oxford but we question whether this proposed policy response is a reasonable or sensible way of addressing it. 

Process

Firstly in terms of process, PPS12 (and PG12 before it) is clear that:


“Supplementary planning documents may contain policies which expands or supplements the policies in development plan documents. However, policies which should be included in a development plan document and subjected to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with the statutory procedures should not be set out in supplementary planning documents” (PPS12 paragraph 2.44)

HBF is concerned that this draft SPD does far more than simply expands or supplements the existing adopted policy. Rather, that it introduces a raft of onerous and prescriptive policy requirements on the house building industry which should more properly be included in a DPD in order that their implications can be tested through the process of independent examination.

Policy HS.8 of the adopted local plan, which this SPD purports to merely supplement, states that:


“In determining planning applications for residential development, the City Council will have regard to the local distribution of dwelling types (including size of unit, tenure and specialist occupation) with a view to achieving a balanced and suitable distribution of dwelling types; both within the site and within each locality.”

The supporting text notes at paragraph 7.4.1 that the council will produce SPD and development guidelines:

“to highlight sites, sizes of sites and localities where Policy HS.8 is likely to be critical”
This SPD goes way beyond the adopted local plan policy and supporting text in that it establishes very specific and prescriptive mix requirements for all new developments in different parts of the city. These requirements (which, in effect, seek to secure the provision of more 3 bed units of accommodation at the expense of 1, 2 & 4+ bed units of accommodation) does more than merely “have regard to” existing mix. Instead it uses this as the sole determinant of future policy.  This will have obvious knock-on effects in terms of achieving the housing targets recently set by the Panel who conducted the examination in public into the south east plan and in terms of housing affordability. Building more larger units of accommodation means fewer units of accommodation can be provided on any given site and means that those units will be more expensive. In these two important respects the policy will be actually counter productive in addressing the city’s housing problems by both reducing supply and making that supply more expensive in the marketplace. 

Policy Background

Staying with the south east plan panel’s report, the panel noted the clear relationship between housing and affordability and housing supply in their comments on the housing problems in Oxford City. While generally forming a view that the region cannot build its way out of the affordability crisis, the panel note the irony of the south east plan’s proposed housing level for Oxford being 20% lower than the already low RPG9 level (paragraph 22.51). The panel recommended a higher level of housing provision for the city in recognition of Oxford’s needs. Similarly they recommended against a sub-region-wide affordable housing target of “at least 50%” and recommended, instead, “at least 40%”. The panel questioned whether the concept of “at least 50%” was compatible with that of creating mixed sustainable communities.

This brings us back to this SPD and the concept of the micro-management of local housing markets in the context of mixed and balanced communities. 

PPS3, the south east plan panel’s report and the regional assembly all take the view that it is neither necessary nor sensible for local authorities to seek to prescribe the nature of the product built by the private sector. 

PPS3, paragraph 22 makes it clear that local authorities should only seek to influence the size and type of affordable housing required based on the findings of the strategic housing market assessment and other local evidence. Paragraph 23 goes on to urge developers to bring forward proposals for market housing which reflect demand and the profile of households requiring market housing.  Two points are relevant from this sentence. Firstly, it is demand as well as the profile of housing which should influence what developers provide on site. Secondly, while local authorities can seek to influence the mix and type of affordable housing delivered, they have no role in dictating the equivalent in market housing.

This was also the view of the south east plan panel who recommended that the regional affordable housing policy required significant amendment but specifically concluded that decisions about the type of market housing required should be left to developers (paragraph 8.32).

Finally on this, the regional assembly jointly with the regional development agency commissioned research on the matter of household size and type in the region. DTZ, the consultants who carried out the research, make it clear in their recommendations that:


“For the avoidance of doubt, DTZ do not recommend that local authorities seek to control the size and type of dwellings provided by the private sector. The housebuilding industry is much better able to interpret what the current demand is for properties of a different size and type than the public sector. Endeavouring to control the size and type of homes being built will hamstring the housebuilding industry when it is expected to increase the quantity and quality of what it produces.” (paragraph 6.44 of South East Housing Size & Type by DTZ on behalf of SEERA & SEEDA).

This recommendation has been accepted by SEERA in its report to the SEERA regional planning committee in July of this year.

The context is very clearly set, therefore, whereby local authorities, whilst they may seek to influence the size and type of affordable housing sought, should not do so in respect of market housing as it goes beyond what can reasonably be required under current government policy and is likely to be counter-productive in the context of broader housing delivery and affordability objectives. 

If SPD is required on this issue then it is to do what the local plan suggested it was going to do in Policy HS.8 and the supporting text and that is all. In the meantime this draft SPD should be withdrawn.

Sustainability Appraisal and Evidence Base

Turning to the documents produced in support of the draft SPD, it is HBF’s view firstly that the sustainability appraisal process is flawed as it does not factor in the implications of the policy highlighted above in terms of affordability and housing delivery. 

Given that the usual definition of sustainability is meeting today’s needs in a way which does not prevent future generations from meeting theirs, anything which potentially reduces the supply of housing and makes what housing is provided more expensive in the context of the affordability problems already experienced in Oxford must be highly unsustainable. 

The same applies, secondly, to the to the evidence base. Whilst it is all very interesting, the fact is that Government policy does not allow local authorities to dictate the size and type of market housing for the above reasons. Where any affordable housing policy is introduced it has to be based on robust and credible evidence (a housing market assessment carried out in the appropriate manner and in conjunction with the housebuilding industry) which assesses the implications of any policy outcomes on site viability and overall housing delivery. The Fordham study may well serve to assist the council in coming to a view about what size and type of affordable housing it may wish to provide and negotiate in association with new development. But that is as far as it can reasonably be used for the above reasons. Even an excessive imbalance or severe level of housing need is not sufficient to overcome the fundamental point here that it is simply beyond the remit of the planning system for local authorities to dictate the type and size of market housing provided. 

Conclusion

While the council may well claim that this SPD is mere guidance, the housebuilding industry is well aware, from past experience of or previous SPD, of the way the council operates and precisely how this SPD and the detailed requirements set out therein will be applied in reality. Hence our call for its withdrawal. 

If it is not to be withdrawn it must be substantially amended to make clear that the policy requirements set out in the document will only be applied in determining the mix of new affordable housing sought and not market housing and that any policies will be applied flexibly taking into account development viability and the impact on housing delivery and affordability.

Yours sincerely,
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Pete Errington

Home Builders Federation

Regional Policy Manager (South, East & London)

